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2000 Third Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT MESSAGE:

Can you believe it is August already? I can't remember when we have had such good sleeping weather this late in the year. I hope everyone's training is going well. At this time we tend to turn up the intensity in preparation for the fall hunt test season as well as the fast approaching hunting season. To me, the fall hunt test schedule is my favorite. It signals that hunting season is just around the corner. I really enjoy all of our season changes, but fall, for me is like Christmas morning to a child. I look forward to the excitement of opening day of any hunting season. In some strange, yet real way it renews my vigor for life.

As for the club, we are making preparations for the upcoming fall hunt test.  This is our main fundraiser for the club and goes a long way to fund training sessions and purchase equipment for our use. If we haven't already done so, Tom Johnston and/or I will be contacting you to help with this weekend. Please try and do your part to help with this event. Your help is greatly appreciated and I thank you for your cooperation in advance. Let's put on a great test event for our guests, as we always do!!  Also, if you have any items for our raffle, please contact Brad Graffius with your donations. Tom has our raffle tickets, if you need some please contact him.

I wish everyone a great summer and good luck to those running the hunt tests. See you in August.

God Bless and Good Hunting,

Jeff
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2000 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Jeff Riebling

717-630-9422
         Board of Directors

email:
jriebling@juno.com (note Jeff’s grudging move to the 21st century)

V-President:
Lloyd Ingerson
717-529-4083



Secretary:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
          Pam Wise
 717-394-8452

Treasurer:
Tom Johnston

717-444-3691
          Robert Patton    717-528-8108


email:  tkjohnston@dellnet.com (note new email address)

Training:
Frank Plewa

717-334-7135
          Carol Lewis
 301-384-5969

Bird Steward:
Dennis Weibley
717-266-3963
          Brad Graffius
 717-308-2771


email: Cherylani@aol.com  (note new email address)

Newsletter:  
Larry Housman
410-837-5873                       


email:  housmanconstruction@erols. 

THREE TITLES IN ONE YEAR  by Ken Klahr  reprinted from NAHRA NEWS

During December of 1998 a friend offered me a male Labrador Retriever as a gift.  I initially turned down this very generous offer; however, during my annual bear-hunting trip, my wife accepted Brad’s offer.  Shortly after my return from the trip, we drove to North Carolina during the Christmas holiday and picked up the chocolate spitfire we named “Hunter.”

Four months after his adoption into our family and at six months of age, Hunter ran successfully in his first field test in the Beginner division where he attained one ribbon.  During the events of the day I volunteered to work on the started test and I ran Hunter through the test as a trial.  He performed exceptionally well despite his young age, struggling only on one aspect of the water test.  My friends at the Northern Piedmont Retriever Club commented upon the possibility of good things to come.

In May of the same year, Brad Graffius and his dog, Briar, accompanied Hunter and I to Navesink River Retriever Club.  During this trip Briar attained his Working Retriever title and Hunter (the younger brother) landed his first ribbon in the Started class.

During the same month we planned to attend the Double Started field test at Yankee Waterfowlers in Connecticut. As any obsessed amateur trainer who finds himself or herself with a dog in possession of incredible intuitive ability, I began to dream…

My strategy centered on gaining both Started ribbons available during this field test.  Hunter had a less than perfect day and managed to gain one ribbon instead of the two I desired.  During one of the tests that weekend, Hunter faltered and neglected to return a bird to me during the land test.

Less than a month later my wife accompanied Hunter and me to Granite State Hunting Retriever Association.  Had my original plan panned out, this would have been the final ribbon needed to finish the Started title.  Due to the results of the prior test, we looked forward to seeing Betsy, a friend made during prior field tests with some of my older dogs.  During this test Hunter fared well and gained his third ribbon.  I also met a new hunting partner and we planned a trip to North Dakota, otherwise known as the Duck Hunting Extravaganza.
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My next opportunity to acquire the final ribbon would be a number of days later and twelve hours away.  I packed up Hunter and began the trek towards the Lake Champlain Hunting Retriever Association in Vermont.  Much to my dismay, Hunter failed both tests.  He refused to pick up the birds and when he did he would toss them in the air and play with them.  This display deflated my substantially inflated ego and forced me to examine my training procedures.  I identified the need to train using the “force fetch” method.

I returned to my colleagues at the Northern Piedmont Retriever Club and discussed the techniques used in this method.  I gleaned many pointers and insights from my fellow club members.  From there we embarked upon the unpleasant task of force fetch training.

The heat of August took us to the Southwestern Pennsylvania Hunting Retriever Association with the opportunity of gaining two Started ribbons.  I hoped to manage the final ribbon at this test.  Upon our arrival I realized that a member of my club and a friend from the Ohio branch were judging the test.  Hunter and I began to feel more confident about what lay ahead.  Hunter served me well and delivered his final Started ribbon and title.  Sunday’s events held promise and I decided to run Hunter off lead.  Upon arrival at the line, the judges informed me that if my dog broke he would be disqualified.  I indicated that I was aware of that fact and continued undaunted.  My pride and joy delivered his fifth ribbon without the use of a leash during the entire test.  It was a pleasant drive home to announce our accomplishments to our family and friends.

I dedicated the next thirty days to drill and practice.  We played baseball, wagon wheels, forced to the pile and ran bucket blinds.  My family commented that this endeavor had become the replacement for my full time job from which I was recently retired.
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The start of a new school year brought us to the Northern Piedmont Retriever Club test.  Historically this is a test that tends to deliver less than favorable results for me.  However, the opportunity for two Intermediate ribbons loomed ahead.  The first test was unsuccessful based upon less than clean returns and handler error.  Fortunately, this test was held at my home club and afforded us the opportunity to retreat to our home and discuss the days misdeeds.  After a long heart to heart and a missed banquet dinner, Hunter and I arrived at the test on Sunday renewed and ready to perform.  Hunter presented me with this first Intermediate ribbon just shy of one year of age.
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Just prior to Halloween we traveled to Yadkin River Retriever Club in North Carolina.  After registration I became aware that Herb Bittner was the judge for the Intermediate tests that weekend.  On several occasions I had run Intermediate tests under Herb and never attained successful results (I was praying that history would not repeat itself.)  Hunter performed his tasks with ease impressing the judges and me.  Two more Intermediate ribbons were attained.
Two days after Hunter’s first birthday, we acquired his Intermediate title at Three Rivers Hunting Retriever Club and five total ribbons in this division.  This was completed with ease and relatively little assistance from the trainer.

With hunting season fast approaching, I decided to take a much-needed break and enjoy the upcoming season.  My two working retrievers and Hunter retrieved 52 ringnecks, 17 ducks and 11 geese.  All waterfowl hunting was maintained exclusively with Hunter’s assistance.

Despite my intention to cease all training during the season, I began to work on difficult blinds on Saturday and Sunday only.  During these training sessions, I identified the need for an electronic collar. After extensive research I purchased a collar and began the task of collar conditioning.  This conditioning was rooted in obedience training and took place in the evening under the lights of the now deserted boat landing.

With old age setting in, I overlooked the need to train “sit to flush.”  I contacted Frank Plewa and he shared his training secrets with me.  He also informed me that since I allowed Hunter to run and hunt without controls, my chances of successfully teaching this skill were highly unlikely.  Hunter and I maintained our dedication to the training schedule and I hoped for the best.

With Valentine’s Day fast approaching, I planned a romantic trip to South Carolina with my wife.  Much to her surprise I put Hunter in the truck and informed her of the importance of acquiring the “Senior” title.  With my marriage on the rocks and arrival at the test site, I aligned myself with two attractive young female judges.  During our conversation I expressed my nervousness.  I also stated that Hunter and I were new to the Senior test and that we were hoping for the best.  After Hunter’s performance one of the judges commented to my wife, “This is why I never listen to what those old men tell me!” Hunter qualified in both tests that weekend.

Sixteen months after his birth Hunter traveled to the Big Elkin Creek club in North Carolina where he completed his quest for the title of “Master Hunter Retriever.”  This is my story of three titles in less than one year.

Editor’s note:  Since Ken wrote this story, Hunter has passed several other Senior tests, and now needs only three more passes for his GMHR.

NEW MEMBERS – WELCOME!!

Scott Hunter, 509 Dutchtown Rd., Muncy, PA 17756; (H)570-435-2857

Nancy L. Weiss, 8512 Rosebud Ct., Middletown, MD 21769-8515 (H) 301-371-4157

 e-mail:  beckygirl@msn.com
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SPONSORS

Thanks to all our sponsors:  Michael & Janet Billups, 7 Franklin Valley Circle, Reisterstown, MD 21136
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WAY-TO-GO

Ken Klahr and Hunter

2 Senior Legs at Beaver Dam Gun Club, North Carolina, in April  

Started, Intermediate and Senior Tests at NE Regional, Navesink River RC,            New Jersey,  in May

1 Senior Leg at Lake Champlain Retriever Club, Vermont, in May





1 Senior Leg at Leatherstocking Retriever Club, New York, in June





2 Senior Legs at Ohio Retriever Club in June

Sarah Welch and Glory
1st Junior Leg at the Labrador Club of the Potomac Test in May

Ron Welch and Elvis

1st Senior Leg at the Labrador Club of the Potomac Test in May

Carol Lewis and Locy

2nd Senior Leg at the Labrador Club of the Potomac Test in May (Handled               by Ron Welch)

Mike George and Raven
2 Started Legs at Leatherstocking Retriever Club, New York, in June

James Key and Roc

2 Started Legs at Leatherstocking Retriever Club, New York, in June

       Remember – please let Larry know of your and your dog’s success. 

Condolences to Ken and Joan Klahr on the loss of  SR WR KELSEE OF NEWBERRY from cancer in May.  Kelsee and Ken joined NPRC together, and spent many happy hours in the field, both hunting and testing, which is what its really all about.  Kelsee was more of a hunter than a test dog, but she and Ken still qualified for her Working Retriever title.  They leave us too soon, but we can  always remember the joy they brought us in the too short time we spend with them.
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UPCOMING EVENTS

August 13th – Training Session - Adams County.  8:00 AM (note change from original date of August 27th  and new location)  

August 27th – Training Session – CANCELLED!!!  See August 13th above.

Sept. 8th –    Demonstration – Kinsey’s, Mt. Joy.  6:30 PM. Contact Tom Johnston if you can help out.

Sept. 10th -  Training Session –Adams County.  8:00 AM.  

Sept. 17th –  Demonstration – Middle Creek Waterfowl Festival. Contact Tom Johnston if you can help out.

Sept. 23rd & 24th  - Fall Hunt Test - Cumberland County

October 8th – Training Session - Frederick County, MD.  

November 11th – NPRC Hunt - Perry County 

November 12th – Training Session - Perry County

December 10th – Training Session, 8:00 AM - Adams County.
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JUST AN OLD KNUCKLEHEAD

As some of you know, Lee and Jenny lost Oakley recently in the same manner as we lost Sheena two years ago. The only one that could be happy about this is Sheena; she has her hunting partner back.  If memory serves me right, Oakley was the last original NPRC dog from when the club was formed in 1992.  I guess I have really become a dog person because I’m remembering all the dogs from the start of the club and their passing.  Oakley’s passing is special because it brings back some fond memories and makes me think that through our interest in dogs, we forge many friendships.  

Oakley and Sheena were probably most responsible for the friendship I have with Lee.  He introduced me to waterfowl hunting 10 years ago and you all know what has happened since  (its his fault Val).  I hunted ducks for the first time with Lee in a stinky old beaver pond in Cambria County with Lee, Oakley and Sheena.  The thing I will remember most about that hunt (aside from the number of times I missed) is when we returned from the hunt and tried to take pictures of dead ducks and tired dogs.  The dogs were so exhausted they would lie down and curl up into a ball before we could snap the picture.  This was the kickoff for countless other hunts in the years to come.

The things I remember most about those trips were the antics of the dogs during the waiting.  It was Oakley who taught Sheena to bring you everything that wasn’t tied down or too heavy to carry (then they would drag it).  We never were guilty of littering because Oakley faithfully fetched all the empty shell hulls and the plastic wads.  If we didn’t shoot that day, he would find us an ear of corn, a stick, a decoy or if all else failed, maybe your hat or gloves.  It was always a treat to hear Lee bitching at Oakley in the dark for rearranging or reducing the size of the decoy spread.

As many of you know, Oakley had severe hip dysplasia throughout his life but this didn’t stop him from being a good retriever.  I have watched him make many retrieves in some pretty harsh conditions and do it with all the heart and drive as a healthy dog.  No matter how much he was hurting he always got the job done and had a good time doing it.  Friendly and obviously a free spirit, he was just a lovable old knucklehead!  I know everyone who knew him will miss him.

Frank
Fall Raffle 

As mentioned in Jeff’s message, the Fall Raffle tickets are available, and we need everyone to sell as many as possible.  The raffle is our major fundraiser for the year, and the success of the raffle has a direct bearing on our ability to keep dues and training fees as low as possible.  As always, the raffle ticket contains a number of fantastic prizes – it’s an easy sell, with something for everyone (tell your animal rights friends that by winning they can keep one more Benelli out of the hands of a hunter!)  So please get with Tom or Brad to get tickets, or pick them up at the next training session.  A quick rundown of the prizes is as follows:

GRAND PRIZE:     Benelli Super Black Eagle Shotgun
       SIXTH PRIZE:
     Pintail Decoy

FIRST PRIZE:
      Go Otter Inc. Stealth 1200 Duck Boat       SEVENTH PRIZE:
     Half Day Upland Hunt at

SECOND PRIZE:   Half-Day Goose Hunt for Two




Triple L Farms

THIRD PRIZE:
      Kent Narrows, MD Sea Duck Hunt for Two     EIGHTH PRIZE:
      Ken Klahr Super Bird Trap
FOURTH PRIZE:   Framed Duck Stamp Print

         NINTH PRIZE:
     Rod/Reel Combo

FIFTH PRIZE:
      Framed “Wood Duck Family” Print
         TENTH PRIZE:
     NPRC Hunt Test Entry or   $20
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LAST MINUTE UPDATES
Pittman-Robertson by Lloyd Ingerson

Editors Note: For those of you that may not have heard about this issue, in Michigan and other states the National Fish and Wildlife Service has forced State natural resources departments to ban dog trialing activities on state lands.  Their basis for this policy is that the lands were purchased with Pittman-Robertson funds (derived from the sale of guns, ammo, archery gear, etc.) and that dog trialing activities are incompatible with the primary purpose of the lands, wildlife propagation. Currently Sen. Crapo from Idaho is chairing a subcommittee working on a bill (S 2609) correcting the abuses of USFWS in its administration of P-R funds.  Senator Crapo declared that trialing is an acceptable use of P-R funds during the subcommittee meeting of 7/19/00.  He now needs public support to include field trial wording in the mark up of the bill.   Should you be so inclined, a letter to Senator Crapo and Senator Smith, the Chairman of the full committee, would be helpful, as well as a letter to your own Senators.  The Sierra Club, Fund for Animals, HSUS and Peta are monitoring this bill closely and will fight any explicit support of field trialing in the legislation. There is also current legislation pending in the House to support our position.  Additional information is available at the following web site: http://www.radiks.net/~swagle/dogowners_vs_usfws.html
I just wanted to give everyone an update on the Pittman-Robertson issue that has become a real thorn in the sides of our fellow dog trainers in some other states.  For those who attended the picnic, I spoke briefly about the issue and stated that, while we in PA were fairly safe from this land-use issue, we still needed to support our counterparts in other states.   The reason I, and my contacts in the Game Commission, felt that we were safe from the issue was due to the fact that no federal (PR) funds had been used to purchase game lands.  These lands have been purchased entirely with state funds derived from the sale of hunting licenses, mineral rights, etc.  The groups suing the Michigan DNR and looking at some other states were focusing on those lands that had been purchased with PR funds.  Well, it seems that they have now taken a different tact.  Representatives from the Allegheny Defense Project have chosen to exercise the Freedom of Information Act and have requested that the Game Commission produce all records pertaining to the use of PR funds to maintain properties, including game lands.  For those not familiar with this group, they are basically a group of land-use activists who have already successfully halted timbering in the Allegheny National Forest for an extended period by suing the National Forest Service for permitting certain land uses that were not compatible with creation and maintenance of wildlife habitat.  Why do we need to be concerned about this?   The Game Commission is already considering banning horses from all game lands not specifically posted as open to horse travel due to erosion and other habitat damage occurring in heavily used areas.   Might dog training be next?  Who knows?  PR funds make up about 20% of the Game Commission’s annual budget and any activity that ADP or a similar organization might identify as being contrary to the creation and maintenance of habitat is potentially in danger of being banned.  Stay tuned.

On the positive side, Linda and I have also learned that NPRC is considered by the PGC to be the top dog training club in the area.  We are the only club that does any habitat work on the game lands in an attempt to mitigate damage that we cause.  Hopefully others will follow our lead.   They also appreciate that we pick up our empty shotgun hulls, dispose of dead birds in the deer pits, and stay out of the propagation areas.
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NEWEST NEW MEMBERS

Bill & Annie DeGeorge, 3334 Bullfrog Rd., Fairfield, PA 17320  (H)717-642-5317

ANNUAL PICNIC BIG SUCCESS AS USUAL

About 20 members and dogs attended our annual July picnic, and from all reports a good time was had by all.  More importantly, it appears that our behavior was acceptable enough that we may be invited back again next year!  The food was great, a brief meeting was held to discuss the raffle,  the 
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How to recognize the moods of a Golden Retriever




potential changes in the use of PA Gamelands for dog training and testing, and the upcoming test (please get with Jeff or Tom to volunteer if you haven’t already done so).  It was also decided to add a few “dog activities” in next year's picnic events.  We'll still have the shooting, too.
